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1.
Welcome and apologies

SM welcomed the group and conveyed apologies from SC, NR and OM.  

2.
Matters arising from the Previous Minutes

Although the title was agreed at the last meeting the wording needed refining as it was confusing. After some discussion about who’s position the debate would decide on, it was agreed to keep it short and punchy agreeing on: ‘Fuelling the Debate: Energy Efficiency/Renewables/Nuclear Power…’

SM asked if the Mayor of Belfast had been invited to host the gala dinner. An invitation hadn’t been sent to date, HA to action. EP had spoken with John Davis who mentioned that if his services as toast master were required he will need the dates to be confirmed. HA queried if John would be paid his fee of £500 or offered Package A instead (full packages inc. two nights accommodation). HA to check with John which he prefers and confirm his invitation. 



Action: HA
The minutes were agreed as a true record and signed off by SM. 

3. 
Sponsorship Update

BSt confirmed that five sponsors from Northern Ireland have agreed to sponsor £10k each; he asked what progress was being made on sourcing a sponsor from mainland UK. As this coincides with sponsorship of UK HECA it was debated if separate sponsorship should be investigated. To avoid jeopardising UK HECA sponsorship it was agreed not to approach utilities until after the sponsorship prospectus has been sent out, but in the mean time to target organisations such as Nu Air and B&Q. AMc mentioned that EST had been sponsored by B&Q and will try to find out who the contact is.  SM to liaise with OM to coincide approaching utilities. It was felt that Powergen should be approached first because of their commitment last year.    




Action: SM
Prior to the meeting NR had requested that Philip Sellwood from EST be invited to speak at the conference to maintain good relations with EST. It was agreed that it would be a good time to ask if EST would like to continue with its sponsorship of £3k for the HECA awards. SM to liaise with NR about an invitation. See speaker section below for schedule changes. 

Action: NR/SM
As there are a number of sponsors RL suggested that each company send (250) A4 company flyer which will be collated and bound into a brochure for inclusion in the delegate packs. The flyers will need to be sent to NIHE for storing. The group approved the brochure. 

4.
Delegates

HA showed the group the proposed delegate rates, the three package content remains the same as previous years. The public sector rates are: £260 package A, £190 package B and £130 package C, private sector rates have an additional £100 per package. There is also HECA award rates that are the same minus the £100 discount and a spouse rate of £100 for package A and £75 for package B.

Discussion followed about whether sponsors could bring guests to the pre-event and conference 

dinner. As there are five sponsors so far – and each receives two free delegate places - if each brought along further guests the number could reach 30. It was agreed that this was too many and the idea rejected. It was then noticed that the capacity for the gala dinner was at its maximum already without spouses/additional guests attending. Discussion pursued to whether spouses should be encouraged to attend the conference. It was suggested that delegates opt in or out of the gala dinner to gauge numbers and then any available places be allocated to guest, this was rejected however as it was anticipated that delegates would request a refund for part costs if not attending the dinner. It would be presumed that delegates would attend the dinner.  It was agreed that delegates will be encouraged to extend their stay in Belfast but for partners to join them on Friday rather than staying throughout the conference. If delegates want to bring partners it will have to be organised through the hotel and the additional costs paid for by delegates, it will also be made clear that spouses can not take part in any part of the conference - especially the gala dinner - and that numbers will be monitored.








All the package rates were therefore approved apart from the spouse package which was dropped. 

Free gifts were suggested as a generic UK HECA pen and a note pad that will coincide with the UK
PHA conference. BS provided an overview of the link with the UK PHA conference. UK HECA, in 
conjunction with NEA, has submitted an abstract to facilitate a 90 minute workshop at the UK PHA conference, which is being held in March 2007. The proposed workshop topic is a ‘Curing the Common Cold Home…The Energy Efficiency Prescription Pad’ and will provide best practice examples of regional work and introduce the prescription pad. The pad provides a check list for health practitioners to point vulnerable householders to a helpline for advice on energy efficiency measures and grants.  If the workshop abstract is approved pads will be printed for use at the UK PHA conference and also as freebies in our delegate packs. This will be linked to presentations/seminars at the Home Energy Conference. EP said that Enact Energy also have a prescription pad that s being trialled in the South/South West. She will send a copy to BS for reference. It was asked what number(s) would be on the pad and whether it would cover the devolved countries. It was agreed the best number would be the EST helpline. BS to include on the EEAC managers meeting agenda in December. This is another good opportunity to raise the profile of EST and links with UK HECA. 











Action:EP/BS

It was queried what delegate bags would be used as the ones used last year received negative feedback. HA has been in discussion with a company who are sourcing environmentally friendly conference bags. AMc mentioned that there is also a company that sell ethnical products, including bags, sourced directly from villagers in India. JB mentioned that NIHE use bags that are environmentally friendly and will provide a contact. It was requested that the freebie pens are recycled, but not the rolled paper types. 





Action: JB
5.
Exhibitors

As the conference will be overseas there will be two exhibitor packages, one for just stand space and another which includes two nights accommodation for one exhibitor. Additional accommodation packages will be sold at the public sector rate for up to two people from the exhibiting company. Any more than two will have to book using the private sector rate.  The rates are £1500 for stand and accommodation and £1250 for stand space only. There are 19 stands for sale with an additional 5 for sponsors. The fees were approved.

BSt asked what the process of pre-booking stands is as there are companies in Northern Ireland that are keen to exhibit. BSt gave HA contact details of one such company. There are three stands already reserved, companies can contact HA to reserve a stand space prior to online booking going live. It is anticipated that the online booking will open in December. 

Action: ALL/HA
The floor plans for the Grand Ballroom are still being discussed with the hotel. The exhibition area will be held in the back end of the room but it is not yet known where the AV set will be placed as there are restrictions with access areas and ceiling heights. There is also the gala dinner tables, seating, dance floor, disco, bar area and entertainment to include. The AV company will be visiting the hotel in the new year to discuss options with the hotel. 

RL suggested that the exhibition brochure that previously contained company logos, contact details and company background be changed to an exhibition list with only contact details. This is due to the amount of time spent chasing companies for information which wasn’t included on their original booking form and because of the amount of sponsors’ logos. The group agreed to the change.

6.
Speakers

SM went through the list of speakers to see who had confirmed. JB mentioned that Brian Rowntree, chairman of NIHE, would be more likely to give the welcome presentation than Paddy McIntyre. He will check and confirm to HA. Outstanding confirmations are Sir Peter Soulsby, Simon James, Jonathon Porritt and James Lovelock. Sir Peter was only invited a few weeks ago and will be followed up by AMc as he has asked EST for a home energy check and AMc will be carrying this out. Jonathon Porrit’s office are aware of the invitation and a representative for the Association of Environmentalists for Nuclear Energy said that he will be able to send a replacement if James Lovelock was unavailable.   Other replacement speakers suggested were Kevin Anderson and Dieter Helm. HA to chase up remaining speakers for confirmation. 





Action: HA
OM forwarded a fax he received from David Miliband’s office, which thanked UK HECA for inviting him to participate in the 2006 conference and apologised for not being able attend. It also mentioned that if details are sent to his office he will consider attending the 2007 conference instead. SM to liaise with OM to form a formal invitation.  






Action: SM/OM
There was some discussion following JB’s concerns about the second day format, where he thought that only having two speakers in each main room slot (one before and one after lunch) would detract

from the importance of the presentations. This was agreed and an additional two speakers would be needed extending the day by half an hour finishing at 15:00. As Maria Eagles has agreed to give the key note address on the first day it was suggested to invite David Miliband to give the second day address. Diana Maddock was scheduled to do this but only her attendance has been confirmed do far and the slot is available. If David Miliband was unable to attend Diana Maddock would be asked to provide the key note address instead. As mentioned before it was requested that Philip Sellwood be invited and could fill the second place in the afternoon.   

BS provided rough costs for a BBC journalist to host the debate; it would be between £400 and £1500. This is not in the budget but the group agreed would be beneficial to a good debate. A budget of £700 was allocated. BSt will obtain costs and book as necessary.

Action: BSt
HA provided a list of suggested play topics for the children’s section on day one. BSt said that the N.I EEAC worked closely with local schools and will start organising after the Christmas holidays. HA and BSt to liaise about content. JB has some musical contacts and will enquire if they would play live music before and after the children’s performance. 



Action: HA/BSt
Following a suggestion by a HECA officer HA has enquired about costs for an electronic voting system and is currently waiting for a quote. The system could be used for the debate, Q&A sessions and also for feedback. 







Action: HA
It was agreed that airport/ferry terminal pickups would not be provided unless there is any issues with timings. Should this be required, HA will advise and JB will look into internal hire and costs. 











Action: HA/JB

7.
Seminars/Site visits

It was agreed that to avoid confusion about format and content of workshops they will now be referred to as seminars.

SM asked BSt to provide an update on the progression of the site visits. The site visits are evolving and BSt and NR have been out to visit some of the proposed sites. One new project in Belfast area was keen for delegates to visit the site and there is a possibility acquiring sponsorship to cover coach hire. JB enquired if a budget had been set for coach hire. It stands at £500 at the moment. JB will investigate prices of coach hire and book as necessary. (Whilst at the meeting JB sought costs for hire of an Ulster Bus for 2.5hrs is £140 plus petrol. The total for three buses on two days plus petrol would be around £1000).






Action: JB
HA wanted to clarify that the three site visits were running simultaneously not as one trip. They will be running simultaneously with only one coach attending each of the three sites. This lead onto discussion about restricting the site visits as they’re likely to be more popular. It was agreed that delegates can attend both seminar sessions but only one site visit. Places will be allocated on a first come first served basis via the online booking form. Once a coach for the site visit is full the option will be eliminated for the booking form. Delegates will be advised which seminars/site visits they have chosen on their booking confirmation sheet. 

OM sent some suggestions for main room speakers and seminar topics, these included: The inclusion of a plenary session presentation on the findings from the HECA review; suggestion to change some of the seminar topics to include UKPHA Energy Efficiency Prescription Pad and exploring possible
options for indicators within CPA and finally, build into the programme discussion about Warmfront. SM had already responded to the suggestions but reiterated his comments to the group. The HECA review is only relevant to English authorities and the devolved countries are undertaking their own reviews, this wouldn’t therefore be relevant to all delegates. Again, with the suggestion of a Warmfront seminar the devolved countries need to be taken into consideration as Warmfront does not cover all countries. Lastly, there is only one workshop on best practice examples from Northern Ireland which means that one seminar topic is yet to be decided. 

It was agreed that the fourth workshop topic covers the HECA review and Warmfront issues as this could be predominately for English officers. There is a link with health and the prescription pad from Dr Passmore who will be presenting about link between energy efficiency and health. 

8.
Promotional Literature

RL showed members two designs, the first was a light hearted design depicting a debate fuelled by EE, renewables and nuclear power. The second was a more traditional design showing an audience and panel with a lightening strike powering the debate. The general consensus was that the first design needed amending as the teeth were distracting and that the comical appearance detracted from the serious nature of the conference. The second design was liked but some felt it looked

sinister. After a lengthy debate RL was asked to come up with some further designs based on the two original designs. 







Action: RL
HA questioned how marketing will take place in Northern Ireland as the contacts lists held by the secretariat are only for England and Wales. BSt requested copies of the promotional literature be posted to him for dissemination, NIHE will also write letters to all council chief executive as there is no-one responsible for HECA until next year. For Southern Ireland NR may have a list of contacts within councils and will forward the list to HA. BSt also mentioned inviting political parties, to which the group agreed would be beneficial. HA and BSt to liaise about timings of marketing campaigns.  











Action: HA/BSt
It has been discussed at previous meetings to encourage officers responsible for social housing to attend the conference. HA has now got an up-to-date copy of all social housing providers in the UK and asked whether they should be targeted at promotional stages. The group thought that the 2007 conference won’t need extra publicity as it is anticipated to sell out, but could be looked at for future years. 

With luggage restraints on flights the amount of equipment that can be brought over is limited and will therefore need to pre-plan where items are delivered to. Items include: delegate packs, brochures, sponsors A4 company profile, awards etc. There are also items that will need to be printed, mainly information for the delegate packs (feedback forms, delegate and exhibitor lists). JB will look into reserving a room at NHIE offices for storing items before the conference. HA to send JB a list of items that will be printed/delivered.   






Action: HA/JB
HA requested SM produce a paragraph about the conference for external promotion which will commence after the online booking has been opened. 



Action: SM
9.
Evening Entertainment
At the last meeting it was decided to have a ceildh band at the pre-conference event and an after dinner speaker, live band and disco at the gala dinner. BSt suggested swapping the entertainment to have a live band on the pre-conference evening and ceildh band at the gala dinner, in addition to a speaker and disco. After much deliberation it was felt that a live band would detract from the networking opportunity at the pre-event and that background music should be sought instead. BSt suggested a live band called Blackthorn instead of a ceildh band as they would play for a couple of hours and play a mixture of traditional Irish music with modern rock classics. If Blackthorn aren’t available BSt will look at alternative bands. JB also suggested Irish dancing between the speaker and band, he will look into costs and availability. 




Action: BSt/JB
It was confirmed that the pre-conference networking event will be held in the Library Bar on the mezzanine level from 9pm with a welcome drinks reception and live background music. The gala dinner scheduled was ratified as:

18:45 Drinks reception (Library Bar)

19:30 Conference Dinner

21:00 HECA Awards ceremony

21:30 After dinner speaker

21:45 Irish Dancing

10:00 Live Band (Blackthorn)

12:00 Disco

HA to provide BSt with budget costs for entertainment, BSt to investigate costs and book entertainment. Invoices to be sent to HA for payment. 



Action: HA/BSt
It was agreed that the HECA awards, as used for the last two years, be commissioned and request to be delivery to EP before the March Executive meeting. 



Action: HA
10.
Any Other Business

The event schedule has been completed and the TBC’s were confirmed. HA to include deadlines and forward a copy to members.  






Action:HA

HA, SC and RL visited three possible venues for the 2008 conference, which were all in the Midlands. They included the Forest of Arden hotel, a country club with good transport links; Solihull hotel; which has conference facilities for 700 delegates but not enough accommodation and Leicester Marriott Hotel, which is a new modern development but lacks atmosphere. The secretariat recommended the Forest of Arden hotel as it was purpose built with separate accommodation and conference areas, has a large marquee that can be used for the gala dinner (at no extra cost), 200 onsite bedrooms and is easily accessible by road, air and train. The venue is a pilot centre for Marriott hotels and reaps the benefits of the latest products and services; it is also a county club so it is set in beautiful surroundings. HA to produce estimated costs and forward to SM. 

Action:HA

The dates of the next two meetings were confirmed.

Date of next meetings:

25/26 January 2007 – Manchester City Council

26/27 March 2007 – Belfast Europa Hotel
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